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Minutes of the Trust Board Meeting
Thursday 29 September 2011

Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe (EG)
	(Chair), Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Peter Coles (PC)
	Interim Chief Executive

	
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mr Richard Eley (RE)
	Director of Finance

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Moira Nangle (MN)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Alison Robertson (AR)
	Director of Nursing and Patient Safety 

	
	Ms Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	In Attendance
	Ms Di Caulfeild-Stoker (DCS)
	Divisional Chair CSW

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Trust Board Secretary

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategy

	
	Ms Jacqueline McCullough (JM)
	Interim Director of HR

	
	Mr J-P Moser (JP)
	Director of Communications

	Apologies
	Mrs Naaz Coker (NC)
	Trust Chair

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell (PMi)
	Chief Operating Officer


	
	
	

	11.48
	Chair’s opening remarks

The Chair welcomed all to the meeting.  5 members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations.
	

	
	
	

	11.49
	Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest declared.
	

	
	
	

	11.50
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	11.50.1
	Quality Report

AR presented the Quality Report which provides regular assurance to the Board that priority is given to ensure that improving patient safety, patient experience and patient outcomes remains a key objective for the organisation.  

AR highlighted the key issues:

· Serious Incident Benchmarking, the Trust is now in a position to analyse and investigate how their rates compare to other like for like Trusts and also compare incidents against the trend analysis which has recently been published by NHS London, the findings were shown in the report.
· The report outlined a summary of the Patient Safety Week which took place in September 2011.
· Patient Experience, the results from the interim adult in-patient survey which took place in March 2011 were highlighted together with the actions taken following the publication of the results.

· Complaint performance and response rates were highlighted with a breakdown of numbers received by each Care Group.  It was noted that there had been a significant increase in the number of complaints received between 2009/2010 and 2010/2011 and the report summarised the reasons for this.
· Eliminating Mixed Sex Accommodation, the performance figures were detailed, it was noted that the breaches experienced by patients in intensive care areas remains the largest challenge.

· A comprehensive report had been included on Clinical Audit and Effectiveness related to Patient Outcomes which gave details of the national audits which are completed and reported by the Trust.

· NHSLA, the Trust has passed all the patient safety Standards in the recent NHSLA level 2 assessment.
PJ reported that Clinical Audit attended the last Patient Reference Group and presented proposals around greater patient involvement in clinical audit.

PM suggested more investment to carry out additional surveys to obtain more regular data and feedback on patient experience to initiate change.
DCS reported on the numbers of complaints and backlog related to Community Services Wandsworth, however improvements have been seen to the backlog and complaints are now responded to within 25 days.
	

	
	
	

	11.50.2
	Infection Control Annual report
The Board welcomed Rick Holliman, Trust Infection Control Doctor who presented the annual report and highlighted the following areas:
· MRSA Bacteraemia – the SGH quarterly figures from 2006 – 2011 were reviewed.  The SGH mandatory target for 2010-2011 was less than 10; the Trust actual figure was 9.

· MRSA Acquisitions had shown an improvement in performance, 190 cases for 2010/2011 compared to 218 in 2009-2010.

· C difficile – the infection rates acquired at SGH for 2010-2011 were reviewed.  The SGH mandatory target for 2010-2011 was less than 169; the Trust actual figure was 83.  These improved figures reflect improved environmental cleaning within the hospital, improved staff hand hygiene and the detection and isolation of patients is much improved, therefore no longer seeing the spread of infection from patient to patient within the hospital.


It was noted that the Trust is taking part in a DoH funded study to improve the diagnosis of the condition, as a result 40% more cases are being detected; this is having an impact on the current performance figures. This is a positive result for patients, however this can cause concern with the commissioners, therefore the commissioners have requested that 2 sets of figures are reported, those using the old diagnostic tool and the figures using the current improved diagnostics.  The study will soon come to an end and it has been agreed that only the improved diagnostic results will be reported.
· Multi Drug Resistant Pseudomonas – it was noted that over the last 6 years the case to case spread has been eliminated, there has also been a significant reduction in the number of cases seen on GICU following improvement measures which have been initiated.  It had been suggested that the source of the organism is in the waste pipe system of the hospital due to blockages in the system, steps are being taken in the high risk areas to control the risk.
· Norovirus, it was noted that there had been a community epidemic which had impacted on the Trust.  It was noted that SGH were successful in controlling and dealing with the cases and did not have to close any emergency activity.
· Influenza, it was noted that 60 cases were diagnosed and managed at SGH.  It was noted that although over 2,000 staff received the seasonal flu vaccine, improvements in staff vaccine uptake to be made within high risk areas for 2011.
· Infection Control Programme 2011/12 sets out initiatives and plans to improve performance, surveillance, training and hand hygiene.
· It was noted that the challenge for the infection control team is engagement from the medical qualified staff around hospital acquired infections.
The following points were raised from the presentation:
· The lack of clinical/medical attendance at the fortnightly Health Care Associated Infection taskforce meeting has been an area of concern.  It was agreed that the lack of engagement would be escalated with the Divisional Chairs.  It was agreed that a report would be received from the four Divisional Chairs at the next Board meeting on their response to ensuring there is medical engagement within the Divisions related to concerns raised by the infection control team.

· ND reported that it had been agreed to seek funding to produce both sets of reports for C difficile once the DoH project has concluded.
· ND also raised concern that the full report stated that MDR Pseudomonas could be related to poor plumbing design, ND gave assurance to the Board that there has been no evidence found of poor plumbing design in the hospital, however what has been found is an increased number of blockages in the waste system due to the use of more hand-towels and wipes which are being disposed of incorrectly as they are not dissolvable.  It was agreed that that Taskforce would review and report back to the Board.
· EG sought clarification as to the low uptake of the flu vaccines.  It was noted that this is not a compulsory requirement, however it was noted there is a clear plan to discuss the importance of vaccine uptake with staff in high risk areas.  It was noted that there is a communications drive and vaccines will be available for staff on ward areas.
· RE sought assurance whether there were more infections on the horizon which will cause concern.  RH reported that more problems will occur with treating established infections as they become more resilient to the agents used to treat them.

· H Ingram sought clarification whether SWELOC had experienced c.diff.  RH reported that acute hospitals have more areas of patients with infections resulting in high antibiotic use and these patient groups will be more at risk of getting c.diff infection.  SWELOC mainly treat patients who are relatively fit and discharged quickly after their procedures which are the best conditions for controlling c.diff.

· H Ingram raised concern that during a ward visit she had to remove her watch, however noticed that medical staff on the ward treating patients but were not bare below the elbow.  RH encouraged that staff should be challenged if it is felt the infection control measures are not being followed.

· D Roy asked if there will be any media coverage around the improved detection of c.diff.  AR reported that the diagnostic tool is still part of a DoH trial and results will be released at the end of the overall trial period.
	R Holiman
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	11.50.3
	Care and Environment progress report

The report was noted.  ND reported that the Rose Centre (the new Breast Centre) will become fully operational from the beginning of October and services will gradually move to the new unit over the next three weeks.
	

	
	
	

	11.51
	Strategy
	

	
	
	

	11.51.1
	Clinical Services presentation

One Year review - South West London and Surrey Trauma Network.
The Board welcomed Simon Bridle who gave a presentation on the London Trauma System and the impact for the Major Trauma Centre at St George’s Hospital one year on.  The following points were noted:

· The survivorship after trauma is related to:

· Transfer time to hospital

· Available resources at the hospital treating the patient

· Early senior involvement
· LAS use a triage tool to identify seriously injured patients with rapid transfer to Major Trauma Centre

· Rapid access to surgery

· The delivery of a comprehensive package of care from roadside to rehabilitation.

It was noted that during the first year there have been an additional 37 survivors of major trauma than there would have been prior to becoming a major trauma centre.

· The levels of activity and patterns of injury were presented.

· Changes and improvements to the major trauma centre at St George’s have been seen over the last 12 months particularly around time to CT scans from 1.6 hours to 0.8 hours, implementation of transfusion protocol, therefore bloods and clotting agents are available within 10 minutes of arrival of the patient, trauma theatre is available 24/7 with an average of 56 minutes from arrival to the hospital to theatre for bleeding patients with consultant led surgery and senior involvement.  There is a dedicated trauma therapy lead, consultant led multidisciplinary head injury rehab team, ortho-geriatric service for fractured hip patients, designated trauma ward, paediatric major trauma included in the directorate, protocol for transfer of care to local hospitals and a directorate structure which includes a clinical advisory group and clinical governance meetings.
· Changes and improvements across the trauma network were also highlighted.

· The future strategy for the major trauma centre were highlighted and it was noted that a business case to site a Helipad on the roof of St James Wing is being developed which will increase the activity from surrounding areas.
· It was noted that the investment in St George’s has allowed the Trust to succeed as a Major Trauma Centre

· Real improvements have been seen in performance and patient care and lives have been saved.

· The Annual Report 2010-2011 – Major Trauma Year 1 copies were available at the meeting.

The following points were raised from the presentation:

· SW sought clarification if there were any additional ways for expanding the levels of activity.  It was noted that the Helipad will increase activity from Surrey, Sussex and Kent.

· PM sought assurance that there were adequate rehabilitation services being provided to manage the number of additional survivors.  SB reported that rehabilitation services have not expanded at the same rate as the front line service.  The Trust is looking at resources and services to provide a multidisciplinary rehabilitation unit.

· D Roy showed support for ways the community could help and work with the Trust to achieve the momentum of public support and raise awareness of the good news strategy.  
Stroke Services
The Board welcomed Hugh Markus who gave a presentation on the Hyper Acute Stroke Unit (HASU) for SW London which opened at St George’s Hospital in 2010.  The benefits for being treated at an HASU are:
· Stroke Units reduce mortality by 20-25%

· Thrombolysis (clot busting treatments) improve the outcome and can completely cure 1/7 patients

· The Stroke unit provides an organised service with very rapid access, imaging and medical assessment

· Thrombolysis is 6 times more effective if given at 60 minutes compared with 4 hours.

The following points were highlighted to show what has gone well since 2010
· Comprehensive patient pathway from acute care through to vocational rehab and early supportive discharge

· Daily consultant led ward rounds – 7 days per wk and bank holidays

· Consultant phone line for TIA referrals 

· Excellent daytime brain imaging plus MRI lists at weekends
· Close working multidisciplinary team

· Excellent therapy services (5 days per week)

· Improving specialised stroke nursing

· New leadership in many parts of service - dedicated neuro-psychologist, Senior Stroke pharmacist, Nurse Consultant

There are a number of areas which are proving more challenging to manage:
1. Not all Stroke patients being taken directly to the Acute Unit

· Repatriation problems back to local district hospitals
· Repatriation of non-strokes

· Importance of direct admission not always appreciated especially when bed pressures– eg some patients are admitted to MAU

2. Speed of thrombolysis – door to needle times

3. Volume of patients – puts enormous pressure on medical and nursing teams and support services

4. Admin burden and limited support

5. No therapy services at the weekend

6. Out of hours imaging–comprehensive imaging in A + E, however access to the use of the new CT Scanner in A&E is being addressed.
There is a strong emphasis on Clinical Research and the development of Stroke care.
· There is a very strong stroke research group in Medical School

· NHS / NIHR funding

· South England Stroke Research network £500k annually

· Approx £2-300k from patient recruitment via CLRN

· Hyperacute Stroke Research Unit  funding – £450k

· Great opportunities available but to exploit continue funding we need

· Closer working between trust and school in developing services

· Awareness of research implications in service decisions

· Appointment of academically minded clinicians/nurses/therapists in areas allied to stroke

· Make hyperacute research work to allow us to renew funding in 2013
Summary

· The Trust has come an enormous way since 2000

· The Trust now offers a very comprehensive stroke service

· The Trust has been successful in all their competitive bids eg. clinical services, SE-SRN , HSRU

· The service is nationally recognised as being a beacon service

· Increase in workload has put considerable pressures on the service

· The Unit needs to work hard to ensure quality is maintained

· Some areas needs attention

· We need to fully exploit clinical research opportunities
· It was noted that a 3T MRI scanner has recently been acquired which is used for clinical and research work.
Discussion took place around the importance of clinical research and the links between the hospital and the university and it was agreed that in general more research into surgical areas should be encouraged, it was noted that this will be picked up in the new Trust Research Strategy which will link in with all divisional research leads.
	

	
	
	

	11.52.
	Governance and performance
	

	
	
	

	11.52.1
	Approval of Trust Sustainable Management Plan

It was noted that the DoH requires Board sign off of the plan.  The revised action plan was tabled at the meeting which included completion dates.
The Board approved the revised Trust Sustainable Management Plan
	

	
	
	

	11.52.2
	Chief Operating Officer report

DCS summarised each section from the report which provided the Board with an update and assurance on a range of operational issues impacting on the organisation at the present time.
RGW updated the Board on the external review which is taking place in relation to Children’s services, looking at consultant job plans together with nursing and support staff to work towards a new Children’s model of care.
PC updated on the 18 week target and assured the Board that the Trust will be compliant by December 2011.  It was noted that patients had been offered alternative sites to have surgery; however the majority of patients have chosen to have their surgery at St Georges.
	

	
	
	

	11.52.3
	Trust Performance report 

DCS presented the performance report and scorecard, and highlighted progress being made against each section.  In addition to the report it was noted under QIPP that consultants are carrying out audits of re-admissions and they are using this information to manage re-admissions and services within their own areas.
GH reported that at Month 5 the failure to meet the QIPP’s and KPI’s is driving the Trust off track against the financial plan.
	

	
	
	

	11.52.4
	Finance Report

RE presented the report and highlighted that the August revenue position is £2.35m behind plan which is a deterioration of £745k in month.  The yearend outturn currently shows a potential deficit of £6.1m; however discussions have been taking place in order to recover the position with a list of tasks and actions which will require thorough work through over the next month.
	

	
	
	

	11.52.5
	Report from the Finance Committee

GH gave a verbal report from the Finance committee, it was noted that the Trust I&E situation now is different to a year ago, the main reason for the shortfall against plan is the need to increase provisions for not meeting various targets and it is not as in previous years a failure to meet CRP targets.  The CRP performance is roughly in line with target but that is being achieved through implementing less recurrent expenditure projects than included in the annual plan.
The papers show that without further management action the Trust will fall short of it’s I&E target of £6.5m which will throw the FT plans off course, however steps to correct this will be set out in a paper which will be reviewed by the Finance Committee in October.

The Finance Committee supported the Trust response to the NHSL SAFE Analysis; however it recommended that the Trust highlights the omission in the analysis of cost pressures and stressed and that this needs to be corrected in the NHSL SAFE analysis so that incorrect decisions can be avoided.
It was noted that useful discussions had taken place with both the CSW and Surgical Divisions, the key conclusions from these discussions were:

· The Trust should identify opportunities to reduce costs by carrying out certain activities in lower cost community sessions

· Now that certain infrastructure projects are underway the focus needs to move to improving SLR and the processes and pathways to better match the portfolio of services provided to the quantum of the available tariffs.

· In respect of process work, it appears that the Divisions require greater support to carry out lean process analysis properly.

PC reported that challenges are made back to Commissioners where appropriate and there is a strong case to do so.  Existing CRP’s continue to be worked on rigorously and additional CRP’s are being worked through. 
	

	
	
	

	11.52.6
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework 

PJ presented the report which informed the Board about compliance related issues/risks and related developments occurring across the Trust.
The Board noted that the NHSLA assessment had been carried out and the Trust had retained level 2, this involved a lot of work across the organisation.  The Trust is now working on plans to improve specific areas to reach level 3 within the next 18 months which will bring significant financial benefits.  It was noted that the CNST assessment will be taking place in maternity next year; therefore plans will be put into place to ensure the trust is prepared for the assessment.
The final guidance and timelines for the implementation of the NHS Equality Delivery System had been received.  Part of the assessment process is to ask the Board to carry out a self assessment against the 18 key standards as outlined in the report, these will be emailed to Board members and the results will be fed into the overall Trust assessment which will be discussed further at a Board strategy session.

The Board noted an increase in the number of ‘Freedom of Information’ requests received this year.

The Board congratulated and thanked the Trust in retaining the NHSLA Level 2 result.
	

	
	
	

	11.52.7
	Report from the Risk, Assurance and Compliance Committee 
The key points had already been included in the written Compliance Report (11.52.6).
	

	
	
	

	11.52.8
	Report from the Audit Committee
MR presented the key messages from the meeting held on 14 September 2011.  The two over-arching concerns raised at the Audit Committee were:
· Performance management of Trust Staff, it had been noted that the Trust has not maintained a good level of appraisal rates, also it was felt that time was not being spent during individual appraisals to make cultural changes to improve the trust performance.  The Board were asked to note this and the Chief Executive has been invited to attend the next Audit Committee to provide evidence and reassurance that the issue is being addressed within the Trust.
· It had been noted that the Trust has not managed all their projects effectively and had not consistently used a standard project management methodology.  It was acknowledged that there are areas in the Trust where project management is very well done, however there is not a consistent ability to manage projects across the Trust.  The Board were asked to note this and the Chief Executive has been invited to attend the next Audit Committee to provide assurance on how this will be addressed effectively within the Trust.

A number of positive reassurances had been received at the Audit Committee.  It was noted annual audit letter will be added to the next Board meeting agenda.
The Audit Committee met in private both with the internal and external auditors to discuss any concerns, very few concerns were raised.
A rough analysis of the cost of running the Audit Committee and its associated activities, excluding the costs of the internal and external auditors which are mandatory had taken place, this amounted to approximately £25k and it was felt that this represented value for money.
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	11.53
	Reports from Executive Directors and Board sub-committees
	

	
	
	

	11.53.1
	Equality and Human Rights Committee

EG reported back on interpretation services.  Previously there had been some confusion as to what interpreting services were available, following this details of phone numbers and services were circulated throughout the Trust, however the trust will be looking at the provision of interpreting services out of hours and an emergency service to assess whether it is fit for purpose, the trust will also be assessing language capability of staff recruited, it was noted that the Trust does have measures in place to ensure all staff have sufficient language capabilities, however there may be areas of improvement where post recruitment checks may be required.
	

	
	
	

	11.53.2
	HR & Workforce Committee

MN presented the report which provided a summary of the main points discussed at the last meeting of the HR&W meeting in July 2011.  The Board were asked to note the progress made against key workforce priorities which were:

· Staff Survey 2010 Corporate Action Plan

· Wellbeing Strategy

· Living our Values

It was noted that failure to reduce the amount of harassment, bullying and stress in the workplace has been identified as a risk.  Both the corporate and directorate action plans will help ensure that staff are aware of actions the Trust will take to reduce harassment, bullying and stress.
	

	
	
	

	11.54
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	
	
	

	11.54.1
	Chief Executive

The report was noted.  Since the publication of the Board papers it was noted that the appointment has been confirmed of Mr Miles Scott who will be the new Chief Executive, start date to be confirmed.  Interviews will take place first week in October for a combined HR Director with the University.
	

	
	
	

	11.54.2
	Minutes of the previous Meeting 28 July 2011
The minutes of the meeting held on 28 July 2011 were accepted as an accurate record.
	

	
	
	

	11.54.3
	Matters Arising
There were no further matters arising.
	

	
	
	

	11.55
	Questions from the Public

Donald Roy raised a question around re-admission rates and whether SGH has a high rate due to the complexity of procedures carried out and whether this has been taken into account.
Trudi reported this may be the case; however a review of patients who are readmitted takes place to assess whether it is for a related condition or related procedure or for something completely different.
Donald Roy welcomed the fact that there will be a degree of negotiation involved before a decision is taken whether to integrate with St Helier Hospital.  Donald did raise concern that if the integration goes ahead that St George’s gets the best possible deal in terms of its own aims and the local health service.

Donald sought assurance that the integration would not be driven through without a real negotiation period.  The Chair gave reassurance that the Board had not made their decision whether it will bid; more analysis and discussions will take place before this decision is made.  The next step is for the Trust to decide whether to put forward a non-binding bid on the 11 November, this decision will be taken by the whole Board.  The Board is very focused on the best possible outcome for patient services and also financially the Board does not want to create a merger that lacked financial resilience.  The Board is also very focused on FT status and would want that to be achieved either individually or jointly, but if being joint creates jeopardy to that, that will influence the decision.  After the 11 November, having decided whether to bid or not, if we have bid there will be a period where the transaction board will decide about the preferred supplier, although we are the only bidder there still needs to be due process, once this is complete, early next year the expectation is that the transaction board will start a 9-12 month debate with the preferred supplier to work out the way forward and ensure both parties are satisfied, it is not until the final business case has been completed that the final decision will be made.
Donald felt reassured by the response, however wanted to ensure that details are made widely public to avoid misleading speculation.

N Islam felt there were ways that members of the public could make a contribution to the Trust from their own knowledge base and feedback to health promotion seminars.  P Jenkinson recommended for members of the public to become part of the Foundation Trust membership where they can attend and contribute to local events concerning current issues in the Trust.

	
	

	11.56
	Date of the next meeting - The next meeting of the Trust Board will be held 24 November 2011 at 2.00pm – Philip Constable Board Room
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